



CENTRE FOR INTERNATIONAL LAW
National University of Singapore

ASEAN Ideas in Progress Series
5/2021

June 2021

***“The ‘ASEAN Way’
The Structural Underpinnings of Constructive Engagement”***

Logan Masilamani
Simon Fraser University

The “ASEAN Way”

The Structural Underpinnings of Constructive Engagement

I. Introduction

ASEAN’s Evolution

The Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) is now a multi-faceted regional organization that comprises ten member states: Singapore, Indonesia, Malaysia, the Philippines, Thailand, Brunei, Laos, Vietnam, Cambodia and Burma.¹ Founded in 1967, ASEAN has grown in both membership and importance in the Southeast Asia region and internationally. Its primary mandate was to establish greater economic, political, and cultural contacts among its member countries.² The five founding members of ASEAN (Thailand, Indonesia, Malaysia, Singapore, and the Philippines) believed that, like many other international organizations, functional structural integration would facilitate enhanced regional economic prosperity and security cooperation.

After the Cold War ended, ASEAN significantly changed its mandate. It has become the founding block for other formal and informal regional groupings such as the much-needed security community in the Asia-Pacific region, the ASEAN Regional Forum (ARF). The ARF provides a channel for member state’s foreign ministers, including from some of the world’s biggest rivals such as India and Pakistan, Japan and

¹ The official name was changed from the “Union of Burma” to the “Union of Myanmar” in 1989 after the military junta took control. Since this name change was processed under an illegitimate rule, recognition of this name adds to the legitimacy of the military junta that ignored democratic process in 1990. To recognize the illegitimacy of the military junta, this essay will use “Burma”; “Myanmar” will only be referenced in cited works.

² See ASEAN Declaration, 1967.

China, and the US and China, to be able to discuss regional security challenges without having to resolve their disputes.³

There is ample debate about the success of ASEAN as a regional organization.⁴ Based on the limited mandate outlined in its 1967 charter, ASEAN has fulfilled an important role. ASEAN has reduced security competition among its members and contributed to a more stable order in Southeast Asia.⁵ The growth of membership in the 1990s was meant to enhance ASEAN's voice in international affairs by making the region more cohesive and to make Southeast Asia more appealing to invest in economically.⁶ Nonetheless, expansion also brought to the forefront complex challenges. ASEAN added five countries in the decade, recognizing that there was a small window of opportunity to add other Southeast Asian states in the immediate aftermath of the Cold War's end.

Constructive Engagement with Burma

Based on this multi-layered regional organization, this article explores the concept of "constructive engagement" and how ASEAN utilized it in a more nuanced manner to engage Burma's military junta. Constructive engagement was introduced by Thailand in 1991, which called for greater economic and diplomatic ties between ASEAN member

³ Ann Jung, "ASEAN and the South China Sea: Deepening Division", *The National Bureau of Asian Research*, July 2012.

⁴ Carlyle A. Thayer, "ASEAN: From Constructive Engagement to Flexible Intervention", *Harvard Asia Pacific Review*, Spring 1999. <http://www.pol.adfa.edu.au/resources/asean.html>

⁵ Mark Rolls, "Centrality and Continuity: ASEAN and Regional Security Since 1967", *East Asia* 29.2, June 2012, p. 127.

⁶ Shaun Narine, "Forty Years of ASEAN: A Historical Review", *The Pacific Review* 21.4, August 2008, p. 418.

states and Burma.⁷ These ties aimed to increase Burma's socioeconomic progress, which in turn was hoped to enhance the country's political liberalization and democratization. Burma was not a member of ASEAN when constructive engagement was introduced. In 1997, ASEAN moved to fulfill one of the dreams of its founding fathers by expanding its membership to embrace all of Southeast Asia. Burma, Laos and Cambodia became members completing the circle of 'one Southeast Asia'.

This essay will analyze the normative-pragmatic balance⁸ of ASEAN's constructive engagement policy in its formative and early stages. It will outline the segmented composition of constructive engagement into two predominant perspectives of economic and political engagement. The economic aspect of the policy was largely driven by the pragmatic self-interests of the ASEAN member states to gain greater access to Burmese natural resources. The political element was more consistent with the intricacies and principles of ASEAN's organizational structure and was influenced by external pressure from Western countries. The main thrust of the paper is not to justify whether constructive engagement has been a success or failure. Instead, it is to account for the structural and functional dynamics of constructive engagement as a foreign policy tool within the ASEAN context.

II. Burma's Military Junta

In 1988, an uprising against the military dictatorship that ruled Burma came to an abrupt end as the army opened fire on students, monks, and other civilian protestors. An

⁷ Stephen McCarthy, "Burma and ASEAN: Estranged Bedfellows", *Asian Survey* 48.6, November 2008, p. 917.

⁸ A.H. Somjee, *Development Success in Asia-Pacific*, St Martin's Press, 1993, England, p. 3

estimated 10,000 people were killed and thousands were imprisoned.⁹ A few months after the protest, a military coup was staged, martial law declared, and power was transferred from the military to a military junta: the State Law and Order Restoration Council (SLORC).¹⁰ In 1990, elections held to improve the legitimacy of the regime ended up backfiring for the SLORC: Aung San Suu Kyi's National League for Democracy (NLD) party won by a landslide. The junta annulled the election results, and most NLD leaders were imprisoned.¹¹ The NLD was barely allowed to function over the next two decades. Suu Kyi remained under house arrest for nearly 15 years for allegedly endangering the state.¹² Throughout her imprisonment, foreign dignitaries like the United Nations' (UN) Secretary General Kofi Anan, visited Suu Kyi multiple times to show their support for her run for presidency and commitment to democratic processes.

III. Responses to Burma's Junta

When the junta came to power in 1988, two schools of thought emerged which were comprised of different countries within ASEAN on how to deal with the situation. One school was to isolate and punish Burma's regime. This approach was favoured by Western countries and by various Burmese pro-democratic and ethnic groups. Early on, the US removed its ambassador from Rangoon and excluded Burma from various multilateral financial institutions (such as the World Bank and International Monetary

⁹ Burmawatch, "Some Background Information on Burma," <http://www.burmawatch.org/aboutburma.html> (accessed December 10, 2006).

¹⁰ Seizing power in 1988, the governing regime in Burma was the State Law and Order Restoration Council (SLORC). In 1997, the SLORC changed its name to the State Peace and Development Council (SPDC). Because the change in name has no direct implication to the control of the military over the country, the regime may be referred to in this paper as both the SLORC or SPDC.

¹¹ The Economist, "Suu Kyi for President?; Politics", *The Economist Intelligence Unit* 407.8837, May 25, 2013, Sections 6-8.

¹² Although she is now a Member of Parliament and leader of the Opposition NLD.

Fund) and imposed limited sanctions. By 1997, Burma was put under full sanctions and all new US foreign direct investment (FDI) was prohibited from entering; the European Union (EU) also placed restrictions on Burma such as an arms embargo and the freezing of senior military members' assets.¹³ In 2003, the US officially enacted the Burma Freedom Act, rejecting any imports from Burma.¹⁴

The other school was to engage with an open-door policy, investing in, trading with, and recognizing the junta to foster liberalization. ASEAN has long argued that constructive engagement is rational, accounting for existing realities and inducing political change in a controlled, manageable fashion. Constructive engagement implied that states with conflicts of interests were committed to consultation.¹⁵ ASEAN further maintained that its use of constructive engagement involved encouraging Burma to modify policies through frequent contact and quiet diplomacy rather than hurting the lower and middle classes in Burma through sanctions. Thailand began to spear-head the policy unofficially in 1988. Such relationships could be conducted as Burma was invited as an observer to ASEAN meetings before it became a full member.

Furthermore, the ASEAN legal framework involving the ASEAN Declaration of 1967, the Zone of Peace Freedom and Neutrality Declaration (ZOPFAN) of 1971, and the Treaty of Amity and Cooperation (TAC) of 1976 accords ASEAN the privilege of using this framework as a hardened mandate not to interfere in the political matters of Burma. These documents “enshrined a number of principles governing ASEAN states, among

¹³ Judith White, “Globalisation, Divestment and Human Rights in Burma”, *The Journal of Corporate Citizenship* 14, July 2004, p. 55.

¹⁴ Helen James, “Myanmar’s International Relations Strategy: The Search for Security”, *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 26, No. 3, 2004, p. 533.

¹⁵ Michael Antolik, “The ASEAN Regional Forum: The Spirit of Constructive Engagement,” *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 16.2, September 1994, p. 124.

which are: mutual respect for the independence, sovereignty, equality, territorial integrity and national identity of all nations”.¹⁶ In all of these treaties, ASEAN member countries have emphasized the traditional operational concept of state sovereignty and stated that economic and political sanctions against Burma would have violated such regional agreements.

IV. Burma’s Motives behind Gaining ASEAN Membership

Since becoming a member of ASEAN, Burma’s democratic programme and market economic reforms have been aimed at convincing the international community that Burma is moving towards pluralistic governance.¹⁷ Burma’s intentions behind gaining membership were realist and liberal.¹⁸ Inclusion helped the government expand its trade and military connections within Southeast Asia and internationally.¹⁹ Burma’s government expected that minor reforms and membership would enhance its political legitimacy and economic growth.²⁰ It would gain access to international funding from the World Bank; increase its negotiating power vis-à-vis major powers including the US, China, India, the EU, and Japan; and have a common voice in the UN.²¹ Burma’s junta sought to establish an environment of interdependency to accelerate its economic development. Improved intra-regional tourism, investment, and trade would encourage

¹⁶ Robin Ramacharan, “ASEAN and Non-interference: A Principle Maintained,” *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 22, No. 1, April 2000, p. 63.

¹⁷ Helen James, “Myanmar’s International Relations Strategy: The Search for Security”, *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 26.3, December 2004, pp. 530-553.

¹⁸ Helen James, “Myanmar’s International Relations Strategy: The Search for Security,” *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 26, No. 3, 2004, p. 549.

¹⁹ Erik Paul, *Obstacles to Democratization in Southeast Asia: A Study of the Nation-State, Regional and Global Order*, Basingstoke: Palgrave Macmillian, 2010, p. 80.

²⁰ James Guyot, “Burma in 1997: From Empire to ASEAN”, *Asian Survey* 38.2, February 1998, p. 190.

²¹ Stephen McCarthy, “Chapter 12: Burma and ASEAN: A Marriage of Inconvenience”, in *Burma or Myanmar? The Struggle for National Identity*, Edited by Lowell Dittmer, River Edge, New Jersey: World Scientific Publishing Co., p. 334.

the development of infrastructure, especially in underdeveloped and rural areas of the country.²² Simultaneously, the government viewed membership as a means to acquire further political leverage.²³ Having credibility within ASEAN could strengthen its hold on power and help deflect criticisms about its record on human rights.

The economic liberalization policies of the SPDC/SLORC also highlight the generous tactics utilized by the junta to encourage foreign investment. The Foreign Investment Law (FIL) sets out these directives: “[p]romotion and expansion of exports [hard currency]; exploitation of natural resources which require heavy investment [hard currency]; acquisition of high technology; supporting and assisting production and services involving large capital [hard currency]; opening up of employment opportunities; development of works which would save energy consumption [and earn export income]; and regional development.”²⁴ This law further provides for 100 per cent equity ownership by foreign investors; joint ventures with foreign participation of an least 35 per cent of equity; foreign investors can freely repatriate profits and assets with unequivocal government guarantee against nationalization and expropriation; and various tax incentives including tax relief of 50 per cent for exports, and customs duty exemption on capital goods and raw materials during the construction period.”²⁵ This investment environment has stimulated greater interest and investment from ASEAN members in Burma.

²² Ong Keng Yong, “Chapter 14: ASEAN Economic Integration: The Strategic Imperative”, in *ASEAN Matters: Reflecting on the Association of Southeast Asian Nations*, Edited by Yoong Yoong Lee, River Edge, New Jersey: WSPC/Others, 2011, p. 89.

²³ Jonathan Manthorpe, “For Burma’s Junta, ASEAN Membership May Be...”, *CanWest News*, Don Mills, Ontario, July 26, 1997, p. 1.

²⁴ Stephen McCarthy, “Ten Years of Chaos in Burma: Foreign Investment and Economic Liberalization under the SLORC-SPDC, 1988-1998, *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 73, No. 2, Summer 2000, p. 235

²⁵ Joseph Tan, *Singapore’s Foreign Direct Investment in Indochina and Myanmar: Opportunities and Challenges*. New Delhi, Research and Information System for the Non-Aligned and Other Developing Countries, 1997, pp. 5-6.

Burma's most powerful neighbours, India and China, have engaged extensively with Burma economically. China has focused on stability, border security, and the security of its business dealings in Burma with little past political involvement in Burma.²⁶ When the West began to isolate Burma after 1988, China's perception of Burma changed.²⁷ After losing its importance in the Cold War as a buffer state following the US-China rapprochement in 1972, China began to see Burma as a door to the Indian Ocean with untapped natural resources. The Chinese established oil and gas pipelines, railroads, highways, and infrastructure in Burma throughout the 1990s and 2000s. After recognizing China's increasing influence in Burma in the 1990s, India's government avoided public criticism of Burma.²⁸ India emphasized its "economic, strategic and security considerations" over an idealistic concern of pushing Burma towards political liberalization.²⁹ India began to develop improved relations with Burma's junta including the provision of satellite data and military equipment for Burma in the 2000s.³⁰ India's establishment of ports in Burma was part of a broader plan to make Burma a gateway to Southeast Asia.

²⁶ Brent Berger, "China's Troubled Myanmar Policy", *The Diplomat* (August 23, 2013): <http://thediplomat.com/2013/08/chinas-troubled-myanmar-policy/>

²⁷ Hongwei Fan, "China-Burma Geopolitical Relations in the Cold War", *Journal of Current Southeast Asian Affairs* 31.1 (April 2012): 24.

²⁸ BBC World News, "India-Burma Border Caught in a Time Warp", *BBC World News* (26 May 2012): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-india-18156861>

²⁹ C. S. Kuppaswamy, MYANMAR: Visit of the Indian President, South Asia Analysis Group, Paper no. 1732, 13, 03, 2006, <http://www.saag.org/papers18/paper1732.html>

³⁰ BBC World News, "Burma Leader Expects Silence from India Visit", *BBC World News*, (26 July 2010): <http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-pacific-10762179>

V. Examples of Constructive Engagement

The idea of constructive engagement originated during the administration of American President Ronald Reagan to describe his approach towards South Africa.³¹ It emphasized intergovernmental cooperation, lending South Africa financial resources to contribute to its economic development, and repudiating the use of sanctions to punish South Africa for its government's apartheid policy. Constructive engagement encouraged a more private and gradual change to apartheid without attempting to embarrass and alienate the country. Economic reforms would produce a larger middle class and the societal pressures necessary to foster political reforms over time. South Africa assisted the US in negotiating a peaceful agreement in Namibia and encouraging Cuba to withdraw its military forces from Angola.³² Critics within the liberation movement argued that constructive engagement supported the status quo and was therefore racist.

Since 1994, Canada has used a form of constructive engagement with Cuba.³³ Prime Minister Jean Chretien stated that "isolation leads nowhere" and engagement with Cuba's government would produce dialogue and incremental piecemeal reform.³⁴ Chretien believed this approach would most effectively support movement in Cuba towards a peaceful transition towards respect for representative government, human rights, a more open economy, and eventual reintegration into the Western Hemisphere.³⁵ Harsh rhetoric, sanctions, and boycotts would undermine progressive development.

³¹ Lee Jones, "ASEAN's Albatross: ASEAN's Burma Policy, from Constructive Engagement to Critical Disengagement", *Asian Security* 4.3, September 2008, p. 273.

³² Richard Goldstone, "Ambiguity and America: South Africa and US Foreign Policy", *Social Research* 72.4, Winter 2005, p. 816.

³³ Lloyd Axworthy, "Why Canada is involved so closely with Cuba", *Globe and Mail*, March 19, 1998.

³⁴ Peter McKenna and John M. Kirk, "The Chretien Years: Evaluating 'Constructive Engagement'", *Canadian Foreign Policy* 16.1, Spring 2010, p. 81.

³⁵ Cristina Warren, "Canada's Policy of Constructive Engagement with Cuba: Past, Present, and Future", *Canada Foundation for the Americas*, Focal Research Forum on Cuba, June 1994, p. 1.

While Chretien was misguided in assuming that Cuba's economic and political change would follow a Western, liberal trajectory, open communication channels and respectful interaction enhanced the bilateral relationship.³⁶

VI. The Structural Elements of Constructive Engagement in ASEAN

Pragmatic Intentions

Elites within ASEAN sought to expand regional trade with Burma following the collapse of the Cold War security framework to reduce Burmese dependence on China.³⁷ Maintaining its goals of economic development and stability in Burma and in the greater East Asian region, ASEAN utilized constructive engagement as the US presence in Asia was declining. In 1992, former Thai Prime Minister, Anand Panyarachun, posited: “[ASEAN has] to rely on inner strength and reduce dependency on outside powers”.³⁸ Geo-political power changes influenced the practical nature of this policy tool. The normative agenda of indirect political liberalization and democratization became secondary within ASEAN's notion of constructive engagement. More pragmatic issues, such as regional security and access to scarce energy resources, took on more importance than normative issues of human rights and the creation and consolidation of democracy.

ASEAN intended to reduce Chinese influence in Burma, as “the ASEAN states, notably Vietnam and the Philippines, were wary of alleged Chinese attempts to secure

³⁶ Peter McKenna and John M. Kirk, “The Chretien Years: Evaluating ‘Constructive Engagement’”, *Canadian Foreign Policy* 16.1, Spring 2010, p. 97.

³⁷ Lee Jones, “ASEAN's Albatross: ASEAN's Burma Policy, from Constructive Engagement to Critical Disengagement”, *Asian Security* 4.3, September 2008, p. 273.

³⁸ Michael Antolik, “The ASEAN Regional Forum: The Spirit of Constructive Engagement”, *Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS)* 16.2, September 1994, p. 119.

naval access to the Indian Ocean via Myanmar.”³⁹ ASEAN members and regional powers, including India, feared the consequences of an isolated Burma that was entirely dependent on China.⁴⁰ Constructive engagement was strategic “to counter China’s expansionist influence in Burma and in the region generally.”⁴¹ By encouraging economic and political investment in Burma, ASEAN members believed that this would steadily mitigate Burma’s dependency on China for its own day-to-day existence. A united Southeast Asia could assist in maintaining a regional balance of power more favourable to ASEAN member states.⁴²

In attempting to establish a more cohesive Southeast Asia, ASEAN policymakers sought to construct a security community. ASEAN’s 1967 security doctrine asserted that Southeast Asia should be “capable of addressing itself to the outside world... in terms of its own aspirations rather in terms of major power rivalry and contention”.⁴³ The grand vision of a new regional order would be based on peaceful cooperation and genuine interdependence within ASEAN. Thailand, which borders Burma, intended to quell serious border problems and eliminate the drug trade between the two countries. Thailand’s military was especially concerned about co-existing with a potentially hostile neighbour in Burma, and thus sought improved relations with Burma’s junta.⁴⁴

³⁹ Robin Ramacharan, “ASEAN and Non-interference: A Principle Maintained,” *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22.1, April 2000, p. 66.

⁴⁰ Carlyle A. Thayer, ASEAN: From Constructive Engagement to Flexible Intervention, *Harvard Asia Pacific Review*, Spring 1999, <http://www.pol.adfa.edu.au/resources/asean.html>.

⁴¹ Stephen McCarthy, “Ten Years of Chaos in Burma: Foreign Investment and Economic Liberalization under the SLORC-SPDC, 1988-1998”, *Pacific Affairs* 73.2, Summer 2000, p. 251.

⁴² Anonymous, “Expanding ASEAN,” *The Economist* 343.8015, May 1997, p. 17.

⁴³ Amitav Acharya, “Constructing a Security Community in Southeast Asia : ASEAN and the Problem of Regional Order”, 2nd ed., Florence, Kentucky: Routledge, 2009, p. 121.

⁴⁴ Leszek Buszynski, “Thailand and Myanmar: The Perils of Constructive Engagement”, *The Pacific Review* 11.2, 1998, p. 290.

Constructive engagement was further rooted in the member states' national economic interests. Integration involving more members in a potential free trade area would provide greater benefits to the Southeast Asia region.⁴⁵ Burma's rich resource-base is critical.⁴⁶ Surrounded by resource-hungry countries, including fellow ASEAN members and India and China, Burma has become a major energy exporter owing to its vast reserves of natural gas.⁴⁷ Thailand viewed Burma's natural gas supply as an answer to its potential energy crisis.⁴⁸ All ASEAN members were keen to gain access to Burma's fish, timber, gems, and cheap labour sources: local wages were as low as \$20 to \$30 a month, compared to \$200 a month in neighbouring Thailand.⁴⁹ Burma's government has long extracted its energy resources to the benefit of overseas investors for greater external support.⁵⁰ Such exploitation contributes to sustenance of political oppression in Burma and fuels a potential "resource curse".⁵¹ ASEAN hoped to speed up Burma's post-Cold War transition from a command to a market-oriented economy.⁵²

Normative Motives

The underlying vision of ASEAN's founding fathers was the concept of creating "One Southeast Asia", which was based on the geographic definition of the region, as

⁴⁵ Anonymous, "Expanding ASEAN," *The Economist* 343.8015, May 1997, p. 17.

⁴⁶ For example, Yadama region which is 43 miles offshore from Myanmar, in the Andaman Sea has natural gas reserves of about 5 trillion cubic feet of natural gas.

⁴⁷ Sean Turnell, "Burma's Insatiable State", *Asian Survey* 48.6, November/December 2008, p. 958.

⁴⁸ Stephen McCarthy, "Chapter 12: Burma and ASEAN: A Marriage of Inconvenience", in *Burma or Myanmar? The Struggle for National Identity*, Edited by Lowell Dittmer, River Edge, New Jersey: World Scientific Publishing Co., p. 335.

⁴⁹ G. Eisenstodt, "On the Road to Mandalay," *Forbes* (22 January 1996).

⁵⁰ Peter John Perry, "Military Rule in Burma: A Geographical Analysis", *Crime, Law and Social Change* 19.1, January 1993, p. 27.

⁵¹ Sean Turnell, "Burma's Insatiable State", *Asian Survey* 48.6, November/December 2008, p. 959.

⁵² Mya Than, "ASEAN, Indo-China and Myanmar: Towards Economic Co-operation?", *ASEAN Economic Bulletin*, 8.2, November 1991, p. 192.

laid out by the British and the Americans.⁵³ The term gained prominence with the establishment of a Southeast Asia military command by the Allied forces during the Second World War. As the end of the Cold War diminished the ideological divide in the region, it produced the opportunity to include Burma within ASEAN.

However, the presence of Burma in ASEAN since 1997 has become a highly contentious matter in Southeast Asia and internationally. Although ASEAN has benefited from greater economic ties with the military government of Burma, ASEAN's interaction with Burma has brought negative attention and further compromised its international standing with major global actors.

ASEAN operates under six core norms: sovereign equality, non-recourse to the use of force and peaceful settlement of conflict, non-interference and non-intervention, non-involvement of ASEAN to address unresolved bilateral conflict between members, quiet diplomacy, mutual respect, and tolerance.⁵⁴ While some of the norms of ASEAN are norms embodied in international society (for example sovereignty and non-intervention), they are not conceptualized in the same way. ASEAN takes a more stringent interpretation of the UN Charter's principles on the inviolability of state sovereignty and non-intervention. Although it does not yet hold international legal status and has become more contested since the international intervention in Libya in 2011,⁵⁵ the principle of the Responsibility to Protect (R2P) has gradually matured as a concept in political, organization, and institutional terms since its endorsement by over 150 states at

⁵³ Hugh Tinker, "Search for the History of Southeast Asia," *Journal of Southeast Asian Studies* 11.2, September 1980, pp. 368-382.

⁵⁴ Shaun Narine, "ASEAN and the ARF: The Limits of the 'ASEAN Way'," *Asian Survey*, 37.10, 1997, p. 964.

⁵⁵ Malte Brosig, "Introduction: The Responsibility to Protect: The GIBSA Perspective", in *The Responsibility to Protect - From Evasive to Reluctant Action? The Role of Global Middle Powers*, Institute for Security Studies, 2012, p. 3.

the World Summit in 2005. At R2P's core was the increasingly popular notion of state sovereignty as state responsibility to protect its citizens during the 1990s.⁵⁶ While more effective humanitarian intervention is, arguably, becoming more common in lieu of egregious human rights violations such as mass genocide, ASEAN member states hold sovereignty and non-intervention as paramount to the preservation of their long inter-state peace. ASEAN established the principle of non-interference in the internal affairs of its member states in the 1960s as the region suffered from a number of interstate disputes, internal subversion, and secessionist movements sometimes bolstered by neighbouring states.⁵⁷ These relatively young post-colonial states hold on tightly to their newfound sovereignty with their colonial pasts still fresh in peoples' memories. In the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) intervention in Libya in 2011, Indonesia "stressed the importance of the preservation of the sovereignty, national unity, and territorial integrity of Libya".⁵⁸ Indonesia's President Susilo Bambang Yudhoyono called for a ceasefire and the resolution of the civil war through peaceful dialogue.

Relevant to the analysis is ASEAN's continued adherence to the norms of non-interference and quiet diplomacy. Non-interference draws from the concept of sovereignty. Through non-interference in the internal affairs of other member states, members can avoid further aggravating internal tensions to prevent disputes from escalating in to wider inter-state conflicts. This is logical, particularly in the Southeast Asian region, because of the multitude of volatile and explosive ethnic, racial, and

⁵⁶ Alex Bellamy, "The Responsibility to Protect and the Problem of Military Intervention", *International Affairs* 84.4, 2008, p. 617.

⁵⁷ Ruukun Katanyu, "Beyond Non-Interference in ASEAN: The Association's Role in Myanmar's National Reconciliation and Democratization", *Asian Survey* 46.6, November 2006, p. 827.

⁵⁸ Jakarta Globe, "Turkey, Indonesia Call for Ceasefire in Libya", *Jakarta Globe*, April 5, 2011: <http://www.thejakartaglobe.com/archive/turkey-indonesia-call-for-ceasefire-in-libya/433604/>

religious differences. For the same reason, a norm of quiet diplomacy is promoted. Quiet diplomacy means that policymakers are able to consult each other respectfully, make compromises, and reach consensus on a regular basis.⁵⁹ Negative criticism, for example, made by Singapore on the affirmative action policies in Malaysia, may increase Chinese anxiety in Singapore as well as increase the anti-Chinese sentiments in Malaysia.

According to Singapore's foreign minister in a 1997 speech:

...[most] of us have diverse populations, with significant differences in race, religion and language, all of which are highly emotive issues. The surest and quickest way to ruin is for ASEAN countries to begin commenting on how each of us deals with these sensitive issues.⁶⁰

“The ASEAN Way” refers to a working process or style that is informal and personal.⁶¹ Policymakers constantly utilize compromise, consensus, and consultation in the informal decision-making process. While the doctrine of ‘quiet diplomacy’ is ambiguous, it above all prioritizes a consensus-based, non-conflictual way of addressing problems. Quiet diplomacy allows ASEAN leaders to communicate without bringing the discussions into the public view. Members avoid embarrassment that may lead to further conflict.

ASEAN aimed for a ‘broadening’ and ‘deepening’ of the political, economic, and social ties amongst member states and prospective members.⁶² ASEAN actively engaged Burma's military junta, seeking stronger economic and political relations. By not publicly alienating Burma, ASEAN policymakers believed this approach would produce a long-

⁵⁹ Daniel Seah, “I. The ASEAN Charter”, *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 58.1, January 2009, p. 198.

⁶⁰ Quoted in Haacke, *ASEAN's Diplomatic and Security Culture*, p. 179.

⁶¹ Daniel Seah, “I. The ASEAN Charter”, *The International and Comparative Law Quarterly* 58.1, January 2009, p. 199.

⁶² Simon Hay, “The 1995 ASEAN Summit: Scaling a Higher Peak”, *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 18.3, December 1996, p. 254. ‘Broadening’ refers to an expansion in the number of members, while ‘deepening’ refers to the building of a stronger institutional order, which undertakes greater responsibility for enhanced regional cooperation.

term, gradual change among Burma's leadership in its respect for human rights and democracy.⁶³ Accordingly, ASEAN achieved small private concessions from Burma on the release of some prisoners and minor democratic reforms. Reprisals and the threat of punishment would likely increase the military's resistance to reform. Constructive engagement was more consistent with ASEAN's traditionalist interpretation of the concept of sovereignty and its incremental and limited ASEAN Way. Justifying the exclusion of Burma from ASEAN based on the country's repressive regime would conflict with ASEAN member states' commitment to the international principle of non-interference.⁶⁴ Economic sanctions were believed to be counter-productive and most detrimental to poorer Burmese citizens, rather than the junta.⁶⁵

VII. Dualism: Political and Economic Engagement

The practical implementation of constructive engagement is both political and economic. The ARF provides for a consultative process that recognizes the benefits of constructive engagement, which includes both political stability and economic development.⁶⁶ ASEAN's basic organizational norm is self-restraint, which produces a non-legalistic approach.⁶⁷ This pragmatism attempts to avoid getting locked down in monotonous procedural debates and focuses on a broad range of issues.

⁶³ Alistair Cook, "Positions of Responsibility: A Comparison of ASEAN and EU Approaches Towards Myanmar", *International Politics* 47.3/4, April 2010, p. 434.

⁶⁴ Amitav Acharya, "Constructing a Security Community in Southeast Asia : ASEAN and the Problem of Regional Order", 2nd ed., Florence, Kentucky: Routledge, 2009, p. 127.

⁶⁵ Moe Thuzar, "Chapter 12: The Nargis Experience: Pragmatic Solutions Towards Change", in *ASEAN Matters: Reflecting on the Association of Southeast Asian Nations*, Edited by Yoong Yoong Lee, River Edge, New Jersey: WSPC/Others, 2011, p. 72.

⁶⁶ Michael Antolik, "The ASEAN Regional Forum: The Spirit of Constructive Engagement", *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 16.2, September 1994, p. 117.

⁶⁷ Michael Antolik, "The ASEAN Regional Forum: The Spirit of Constructive Engagement", *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 16.2, September 1994, p. 118.

External pressure, particularly from the US and the EU, has forced ASEAN to segment constructive engagement into self-contained fronts. The original intention of many ASEAN members in engaging Burma was to improve their own economies through increased FDI. However, US government officials often posited that ASEAN's political engagement was ineffective in regards to enhancing the human rights and democratic situation in Burma.⁶⁸ American governments sought a harder-line response from ASEAN, at least until Burma undertook some genuine political reforms. This strong international pressure shifted the conversation within ASEAN to examining which types of economic engagement were appropriate within the constructive engagement strategy.⁶⁹ ASEAN has taken such criticism quite seriously because of the adverse economic ramifications of not being viewed as a credible regional environment.⁷⁰ ASEAN has used political tactics to appease the US and EU, including the movement from "non-interference" to "flexible engagement".

At the same time, ASEAN member states were not overly concerned with stressing Burma's democratic development given that many rated poorly on most democratic and human development indicators themselves. Only recently have some ASEAN countries such as Thailand, the Philippines, and Indonesia become more democratic. Most members have vestiges of weak political capacity.⁷¹

The political manifestation of the policy has its main historical and political roots within the concept of the ASEAN Way. To foster solidarity, "the ASEAN leadership has

⁶⁸ Kent Wiedemann, "U.S. Policy Toward Burma", *U.S. Department of State Dispatch* 7.23, June 1996, p. 291.

⁶⁹ Donald M. Seekins, "Burma and U.S. Sanctions: Punishing an Authoritarian Regime", *Asian Survey* 45.3, May 2005, p. 450.

⁷⁰ Stephen McCarthy, "Burma and ASEAN: Estranged Bedfellows", *Asian Survey* 48.6, November/December 2008, p. 911.

⁷¹ A.H. Somjee, *Political Capacity in Developing Societies*, Palgrave, England, 1982,

utilized three tactics: (a) adoption of an increased approach to decision-making, (b) stressing the virtue of dependability, and (c) promotion of a community consciousness”.⁷² Nonetheless, over time there has been a movement away from the ASEAN Way to “flexible-consensus building”.

The documents that laid the underpinnings of the ASEAN Way were the ASEAN Declaration, ZOPFAN, and TAC. The intangible spirit was cultivated by the respective leaders of the regional grouping in the 1970s, a turbulent decade filled with deep mistrust amongst the member states in the Cold War context. ASEAN members have seen undemocratic regimes arise and collapse. Such regimes manifested corruption and tyranny. Examples of such regimes: Philippines under Ferdinand Marcos (1972–1981), Singapore under the People’s Action Party (1965–present), Indonesia under Sukarno and Suharto (1945–1998). These semi-authoritarian or disciplined democracies curtailed normal liberal democratic freedoms for their respective citizens.

The ASEAN Way helped to bring about flexibility and a multi-dimensional approach to conflict resolution over political issues. The ASEAN Way process is often criticized as slow and time-consuming, and unable to set well-defined goals in terms of economic integration.⁷³ Nonetheless, newer members of ASEAN are more pessimistic about the benefits of flexible engagement. They are extremely cautious about damaging the notion of non-interference.⁷⁴ The underlying assumption has been that regime change must come naturally. ASEAN members will not readily support domestic movements of other member-states seeking regime change.

⁷² Michael Antolik, “The Cautious Consolidation of ASEAN,” *Contemporary Southeast Asia*, Vol. 4, No. 3, December 1982, p. 316.

⁷³ Myrna S. Austria, “Moving Towards an ASEAN Economic Community”, *East Asia* 29.2, June 2012, p. 154.

⁷⁴ *Ibid*, p. 70.

VIII. Conclusion

Overall, ASEAN uses constructive engagement as a clever device to enhance economic relations with Burma, assuage US pressure for democratization, and maintain a stable regional balance. ASEAN's pragmatic-normative approach with Burma has included political and economic engagement. Burma's military junta sought membership in ASEAN to use the organization's international standing and credibility as a tool to guarantee its own survivability and entrench military dictatorship—rather than as a means to foster regional cooperation, stability, progress, and peace.⁷⁵ On the other hand, ASEAN member states were interested in adding Burma primarily due to Burma's rich natural resource wealth. Politically, ASEAN has been cautious not to meddle in Burma's domestic affairs. Non-interference is respected by ASEAN member states that have themselves had difficulty undergoing genuine democratic reforms. Non-interference is also employed to deflect external pressure from the US, EU, and United Nations. Nevertheless, ASEAN's adjustment in its approach toward Burma from “non-interference” to “flexible engagement” was the result of international pressure.

In establishing the constructive engagement strategy, ASEAN viewed isolation of a regime as an ineffective means to produce real political liberalization.⁷⁶ However, efforts by the international community need to be “concerted and coordinated” in order to begin the process of credible and sustainable democratization in Burma. Some policymakers and scholars argued that ASEAN should have used “purposeful

⁷⁵Ambassador Surapong Jayanama, “Asean's Constructive engagement not for Burmese people”, *Mizzima News*, (18 February 2006).

⁷⁶Stephen McCarthy, “Ten Years of Chaos in Burma: Foreign Investment and Economic Liberalization under the SLORC-SPDC, 1988-1998, *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 73, No. 2, Summer 2000, p. 259.

engagement”.⁷⁷ Purposeful engagement would have involved more political engagement with Burma. Yet, this would have risked Burma rejecting membership in ASEAN in the first place.

By examining the political and economic dimensions of ASEAN’s constructive engagement, one recognizes that ASEAN engaged Burma fully in the economic realm, but treaded softly in the political realm. Although economic engagement deepened the relationship between Burma and ASEAN, without corresponding levels of political engagement, ASEAN was unable to induce much in the way of political liberalization. In a climate where stability is linked to economic growth, imposing political change in Burma’s military-dominated environment would have run counter to the ASEAN Way. The organization’s incremental approach, informal consultative mechanisms, and stringent interpretation of non-interference were more conducive to a lower-profile political emphasis.

Pragmatic concerns took precedent over ASEAN’s normative goals. While improving Burma’s democratic processes and human rights situation were the normative goals of constructive engagement, pragmatic goals, such as reducing China’s economic influence in Burma, were fundamental. The policy became a device that operated on two levels. Firstly, it acted as a rhetorical device that ASEAN used to show the international community that it was taking some action on Burma. Secondly, because of the political space afforded by the notion of constructive engagement, ASEAN was able to pursue its

⁷⁷Ott is describing the kind of engagement that United States now practices with China, and what Madeline Albright, in her July 1999 address to ASEAN foreign ministers in Singapore, called “purposeful engagement.” Cited in Stephen McCarthy, “Ten Years of Chaos in Burma: Foreign Investment and Economic Liberalization under the SLORC-SPDC, 1988-1998, *Pacific Affairs*, Vol. 73, No. 2, Summer 2000, p. 259.

pragmatic goals in Burma through economic engagement. Political and economic engagement, were not appropriated in tandem to improve Burmese democracy, but worked separately to advance ASEAN member states' economic interests.